January 15, 2008
City of Eden, N. C.

Minutes of the regular January 15, 2008 meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, January 15, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                      
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:               
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 
Donna Turner


           
Darryl Carter


Jerry Epps

                                                   (Absent)
Christine Myott


Jim Burnette


Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:                           
Kim J. Scott

Deputy City Clerk:          
Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                           
Tom Medlin

Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Brian Ewing, Eden Daily News; 

Heather Smith, Eden Daily News;

Lisa Doss, Eden’s Own Journal
MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda. 

INVOCATION:

Mayor Grogan gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  

PROCLAMATION:

Mayor Grogan asked Mr. Nelson Hairston, representative from the NAACP, to come forward for the reading of a proclamation in honor of Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. 
A PROCLAMATION TO

DESIGNATE JANUARY 21st 

TO HONOR DR. MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR.

WHEREAS, Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. believed that nothing could replace a kindness rendered by one human being to another and that a good society is a result of millions of such good small acts; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., through his life and his work taught that freedom of choice and respect for fellow human beings are to be sought; and

WHEREAS, Dr. Martin Luther King Jr., was tragically killed on April 4, 1968 in Memphis, Tennessee while leading sanitation workers in a protest against low wages and intolerable working conditions; and 

WHEREAS, the King Holiday is intended as a time for all Americans to reaffirm their commitment to the basic principles that underlie our Constitution – equality and justice for all; and 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED that I, John E. Grogan,  Mayor of the City of Eden, hereby recognize JANUARY 21, 2008 as Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Day in the City of Eden and urge all citizens to join with me this day in recognizing the importance Dr. King has made toward peace, civil unity, and nonviolence in our lives.
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and seal this 15th day of January, 2008.  







By: John E. Grogan










       City of Eden

ATTEST:

Kim J. Scott

City Clerk

RECOGNITION:
Mayor Grogan recognized the presence of Boy Scout Troop 553 from the Central Church of Christ and Mr. James Downs, their leader.  
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

There were no public hearings scheduled to be heard.
MONTHLY FINANCIAL REPORT: 

There were no questions concerning the Monthly Financial Report.

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Tuggle to accept the Financial Report.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.  

REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
No one came forward to speak.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
(a) Planning Organization Boards and Commissions Appointments. 
The following seats on the City boards and commissions are vacant or up for reappointment.    

Board of Adjustment – ETJ – Steve Underwood (term expired 2007 – must go to County Commissioners for approval).
Community Appearance Commission – Ward 1 – Vacant
           



        Ward 3 – Vacant (seat left vacant by Betty Turner’s resignation)





        Ward 7 – Vacant (seat left vacant by Dorrie Coleman’s resignation)
Planning Board – Ward 3 – Angie Hampton (term expired 2007)
 

 ETJ – Eric Barker (resigned – must go to County Commissioners for approval)

Tree Board – Mayor – Jane Lloyd (term expired 2007)
Council Member Ellis nominated Ms. Linda Wyatt to the Planning Board (Ward 7) and Ms. Bonnie Fargis to Community Appearance (Ward 7).  
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve the nominations for Ward 7 Planning Board and Community Appearance Commission.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion. 
Mayor Grogan nominated Mr. Steve Underwood to represent the Board of Adjustment ETJ.  
A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Carter to approve the nomination for (BOA) ETJ.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion. 
(b) Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 886 Morgan Road under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.  
The memorandum explained that the City of Eden Human Habitation Standards Ordinance and the enabling legislation permit the City Council, upon adoption of an Ordinance, to order the repair or demolition of the structure.  An estimate for the demolition of the structure on this property is $2,800.00.  Once the demolition is done at the City’s expense, actions can be taken to recoup the funds in the same manner as the collection of special assessments.  
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Tuggle to adopt the ordinance to order the repair or demolition of a structure at 886 Morgan Road.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

(c) Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 506 Greenwood Street under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.  
The memorandum explained that the City of Eden Human Habitation Standards Ordinance and the enabling legislation permit the City Council, upon adoption of an Ordinance, to order the repair or demolition of the structure.  An estimate for the demolition of the structure on this property is $2,600.00.  Once the demolition is done at the City’s expense, actions can be taken to recoup the funds in the same manner as the collection of special assessments.  
A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Tuggle to adopt the ordinance to order the repair or demolition of a structure at 506 Greenwood Street.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

(d) Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 1404 Ridge Avenue under the City of Eden human Habitation Ordinance.   

The memorandum explained that the City of Eden Human Habitation Standards Ordinance and the enabling legislation permit the City Council, upon adoption of an Ordinance, to order the repair or demolition of the structure.  An estimate for the demolition of the structure on this property is $4,500.00.  Once the demolition is done at the City’s expense, actions can be taken to recoup the funds in the same manner as the collection of special assessments.  
Council Member Tuggle stated that demolition had been an ongoing thing since he had been on the Council the past four years and he asked where they were on this as far as progress.

Mrs. Stultz replied that in the early years of her career, they really did not have a regular program of actually taking them down.  They did lots of condemnations but they never got to the point of doing the demolition.  In the mid 1990’s, the Council adopted a Minimum Housing Code that made that progress much easier and less expensive.  She noted that thanks to the hard efforts of her staff, they were doing a decent job of extracting the money back from these people or getting to the point of selling the property off.  She stated that because they now had a reputation of following through with these demolitions and collections, they were beginning to see more compliance.  

Council Member Tuggle noted that it also appeared that they were doing a better job now than they were doing four years ago to which Mrs. Stultz agreed.  She added that they were fortunate enough to have Ms. Debra Madison who spends a good portion of her time on these cases.

Mayor Grogan also noted that they all appreciated what they were doing as far as moving these things.

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Ellis to adopt the ordinance to order the demolition of a structure at 1404 Ridge Avenue.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

NEW BUSINESS:   

(a) Consideration of Dan River Water, Inc., proposed main extensions Rama Lane and NC 87/65.  

The memorandum explained that Dan River Water, Inc., has submitted plans prepared by Anderson & Associates, Inc., and William E. Mitchell, Inc., for proposed extensions to the Dan River Water, Inc., distribution system.  The plans are available for review in the Engineering Department at City Hall.

Cover letters were not received from either consulting firm, nor from any representative of Dan River Water, Inc., for these particular proposed water main extensions.  Representatives are expected to attend the January City Council meeting to answer any questions you may have. 

Plans prepared by Anderson & Associates, Inc., are for the extension of an 8” WL along NC 87 between SR 1001 (starting about 860 feet southeast of) and Vance Street.  Plans prepared by William E. Mitchell, Assoc., are for a 6” WL along Rama Lane near the Wentworth Elementary School.  If Dan River Water, Inc., complies with the requirements of the current contract, this department would be in favor of approval of the waterline extension requests. 

The City Engineer, Mr. Bev O’Dell, explained that Mr. Mike Lemons of Dan River Water, Inc., was present to answer any questions they may have.
Council Member Tuggle indicated that he had several questions he would like answered.

Mr. Jim Phillips of Anderson & Associates and Mr. Mike Lemons of Dan River Water, Inc., came forward to answer Council Member Tuggle’s concerns.

Council Member Tuggle explained that he thought this had also happened on other occasions, but when he read the contract, Dan River Water was supposed to let the city know any time there were any kind of extensions, and he knew that it had not always been the case, but the contract reads that it should always be done.  He asked if he was correct.

Mr. Lemons replied that to the best of his knowledge, they always informed the city by either sending a letter or calling the Engineering Department.

Council Member Tuggle noted that Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning and Inspections, had written on there that the city had not received any cover letter from Dan River Water or their consultant for these proposed extensions.  He stated that in his opinion, he thought this had happened on other occasions.  He stated that he knew that as far as the contract, it specifically said that this needed to be done every time.  He explained that to him, that was no different (as far as the contract) than if the city, which was supposed to supply Dan River Water with 50 million gallons of water per month then to supply Dan River Water with 40 million gallons of water this month and not really let them know (in advance that the city planned to do that).  He stated that anytime there were water extensions, just for the sake of cooperation and working with Dan River, that should be done every time, no matter what.
Mr. Lemons replied that he agreed and that he could check into it but letters had been sent in the past.

Council Member Tuggle asked Mrs. Stultz to which Mr. Lemons injected that it was sent to the Engineering Department.  Mr. O’Dell replied that they have sent them sometimes.  

Council Member Turner asked if they had any for this time to which Mr. O’Dell indicated that they may have just called.  

Council Member Tuggle stated that all he wanted to do was to just make sure there was cooperation between Dan River Water and the City and to make sure there were no problems.  He stated that he knew that since he had been on the Council his understanding was that there extensions when that was not always the case.  If he was wrong, he stated that he apologized for it, but from this point on, if there was communication between Dan River and the City of Eden, to make sure that the contract was carried out.  He stated that he was sure he could not disagree with that as it was definitely in the contract to which Mr. Lemons agreed.  

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve the contract.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

Mr. Tom Medlin, City Attorney, mentioned that it would be a good idea for both Dan River and the City to do a memo to their staff that if Dan River sends in a request to Engineering or any other department that they know that needs to be put on the agenda and come before Council.  Ultimately the City has a good source of water, but they did not want to be like Greensboro and start worrying about their water.  They were going to need to plan down the road, and they would need to know what their demands were and so the demands of Dan River had to be taken into consideration.

Council Member Tuggle explained that was his reason for bringing it up because he thought that in the future it was really important that the city and Dan River make sure they are together on everything that is done.  After the fact, sometimes was too late.  

Council Member Epps agreed with Council Member Tuggle and stated that he would be persuaded not to vote on another request if it happened again and Mayor Grogan added that the City Attorney made a good point.  

CONSENT AGENDA:
(a)  Approval and adoption of minutes:  December 18, 2007.  

 

(b) Approval to hold a public hearing and to consider an ordinance for a map amendment request to rezone property on Virginia Street from Residential-12 to Residential-Suburban. ZONING CASE Z-08-01.  
The memorandum explained that the city has received a request from Jack Kellam to amend the zoning map.  The request is to rezone property located on Virginia Street from Residential-12 to Residential-Suburban.  The Planning Board will consider this request at their January 22, 2008 meeting.
(c) Approval and adoption of a Resolution of Intent to Consider an Ordinance and call a public hearing for the purpose of amending Section 3.4 Compensation, of the Eden City Charter. 
The memorandum explained that the Eden City Council was requesting a change to the Charter of the City of Eden.  

(d) Approval and adoption of a motion to solicit bids for the 2008-2009 Street Resurfacing Contract.
The memorandum explained that the scope of the work consists of 51 street sections with a length of 37,377 linear feet or 7.08 miles.  The resurfacing is to include the adjustment of structures; approximately 24,225 square yards of asphalt pavement profile milling; 110 tons of Asphalt Concrete Surface Course for leveling; 5,700 tons of Asphalt Concrete Surface Course; 11,500 linear feet of shoulder reconstruction and 250 tons of incidental stone.
The Engineering Department requests authorization from City Council to solicit bids for the FY 2008-09 Street Resurfacing Contract.  The bid opening is tentatively scheduled for February 26, 2008.  Once the bids are received and a responsive low bidder has been determined, a recommendation on award of the contract will be presented to Council for approval to award.  
(e) Approval and adoption of amended contract for the Conduct of Municipal Elections for the City of Eden.
The Council received two copies of an Amended Contract for the Conduct of Municipal Elections for the City of Eden.  This contract is in reference to G.S. 163-285.  The State Board of Elections office has reviewed the current contracts and has insisted that a revision be made.  
(f) Approval and adoption of automated garbage truck financing for 5 years.  
At the December 18, 2007 council meeting the City Council approved the purchase of a 2008 Labrie Automizer Automated Side Loading Refuse Truck for the Solid Waste Department.  The following quotes for a five year lease purchase have come in on the garbage truck.  
First Citizens Bank 
3.53%

Home Savings 

3.59%

New Bridge Bank
3.94%

Wachovia

4.09%

The lowest quote is from First Citizens Bank at 3.53%.  A semi-annual payment will be made in the amount of $22,319.74 which annually is under the budgeted amount of $56,300.  There is a prepayment penalty of 1% plus $250.00 but the city should not incur that penalty as it will be paid on schedule.  
(g) Approval and adoption of Street Department service truck financing for 5 years. 
In the 2007-2008 Budget, the City Council approved the purchase of a 2008 Ford F-250 service truck for the Street Department.  The following quotes for a five year lease purchase have come in on the service truck.

First Citizens Bank 
3.53%

New Bridge Bank
4.29%

As you can see the lowest quote is from First Citizens Bank at 3.53%.  A semi-annual payment will be made in the amount of $3,252.68 which annually is under the budgeted amount of $6,800.  There is a prepayment penalty of 1% plus $250.00 but the city should not incur that penalty as it will be paid on schedule.  
(h) Approval and adoption of Street Department dump truck financing for 5 years. 
 
In the 2007-2008 Budget, the City Council approved the purchase of a 2008 Chevrolet Dump Truck for the Street Department.  The following quotes for a five year lease purchase have come in on the dump truck.  

First Citizens Bank 
3.53%

Home Savings 

3.59%

New Bridge Bank
4.29%

The lowest quote is from First Citizens Bank at 3.53%.  A semi-annual payment will be made in the amount of $8,475.76 which annually is under the budgeted amount of $18,000.  There is a prepayment penalty of 1% plus $250.00 but the city should not incur that penalty as it will be paid on schedule.  
(i) Approval and adoption of Police cars financing for 5 years.  

In the 2007-2008 Budget, the City Council approved the purchase of (4) 2008 Dodge Charger police cars for the Police Department.  The following quotes for a five year lease purchase have come in on the police cars.  

First Citizens Bank 
3.53%

Home Savings 

3.59%

Wachovia 

4.09%

The lowest quote is from First Citizens Bank at 3.53%.  A semi-annual payment will be made in the amount of $9,490.72 which annually is under the budgeted amount of $22,500.  There is a prepayment penalty of 1% plus $250.00 but the city should not incur that penalty as it will be paid on schedule.  
(j) Approval and adoption of C&D service truck financing for 5 years.

In the 2007-2008 Budget, the City Council approved the purchase of (2) 2008 Ford F-450 4x4 crew cab service trucks for the Collection & Distribution Department.  The following quotes for a five year lease purchase have come in on the service trucks.  

First Citizens Bank 
3.53%

Home Savings 

3.59%

New Bridge Bank
4.29%

Wachovia
               4.09%

The lowest quote is from First Citizens Bank at 3.53%.  A semi-annual payment will be made in the amount of $11,318.62 which annually is under the budgeted amount of $24,800.  There is a prepayment penalty of 1% plus $250.00 but the city should not incur that penalty as it will be paid on schedule.  
(k) Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment No. 8.   

 
The attached budget amendment records the revenue and expenditure for a grant received from the North Carolina Department of Crime Control and Public Safety for the purchase of 15 tasers.  This grant covers 75% of the total cost of the tasers which was $12,230.74.  The remaining $3,230.74 was included in the Police Department’s 07-08 budget.

	
	Account #
	From
	To
	Amount

	General Fund

Revenues
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Police Grant – Tasers
	10-3431-83000
	
	$ 9,000.00
	$ 9,000.00

	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	

	Expenditures
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Police Department Supplies
	10-4310-29100
	$ 37,700.00
	$ 46,700.00
	$ 9,000.00

	
	
	
	
	


To record revenue and expenditure for grant received from the NC Department of Crime Control and Public Safety for the purchase of tasers for the Police Department.
Adopted and effective this 15th day of January, 2008.

Attest:

Kim J. Scott, City Clerk




John Grogan, Mayor

*******
(l) Approval and adoption of Resolution in Support of the Duke Energy Facility.   

RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT

OF THE DUKE ENERGY FACILITY

WHEREAS, Duke Energy adds between 40,000 and 60,000 new customers annually and the associated demand for electricity continues to grow.  

WHEREAS, Duke Energy needs new electric generation plants to meet increasing intermediate demand that is above the base load needed on a seasonal and/or daily basis.

WHEREAS, Duke Energy has a comprehensive energy portfolio designed to provide safe, reliable, cost effective electricity including coal, nuclear, natural gas, renewable resources and energy efficiency.

WHEREAS, Duke Energy has demonstrated to members of the North Carolina Public Utilities Commission that it needs new sources of electric generation to meet customer growth.

WHEREAS, Duke Energy is requesting approval from the North Carolina Public Utilities Commission to construct a 620 megawatt combined cycle natural gas-fired plant at its existing Dan River site in Rockingham County, NC.

WHEREAS, the new plant will offer the following benefits:

· The project will employ state-of-the-art environmental control technology to minimize plant emissions and cooling towers to minimize the impact on the Dan River

· More diversity to the Duke Energy Carolinas energy portfolio with new, efficient intermediate gas-fired generation.

· The company will retire two older, less-efficient coal units at the site resulting in a net reduction of emissions.

· Ability to be constructed in two to three years to meet near term demand.

WHEREAS, an initial construction workforce of approximately 50 people on site will increase to nearly 500 during peak construction activity will bring new economic activity to the area.

WHEREAS, the new combined cycle plant will require approximately 20 employees and bring new employment to the area for on-going operations.

WHEREAS, the proposed combined cycle plant represents a substantial long-term investment by Duke Energy in generation assets at the Dan River Steam Station Site.

WHEREAS, Duke Energy will continue to comply with North Carolina’s stringent “Clean Smokestacks” legislation and continue to reduce its’ emissions in the state to ensure the state’s air quality continues to improve. 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, The City of Eden North Carolina fully supports Duke Energy’s efforts to permit, construct and operate a combined cycle natural gas fired generation facility at their existing Dan River site.









s/John E. Grogan








___________________________









John E. Grogan









Mayor

ATTEST:

s/Kim J. Scott
____________________________

Kim J. Scott, CMC

City Clerk

(m) Approval and adoption of a motion to contact NCDOT in reference to a pedestrian crossing at Pierce Street.  

Council Member Tuggle has requested a traffic study to be done for a pedestrian crossing on Pierce Street at the hospital.  This request has been forwarded to Sgt. Sam Shelton, Eden Police Department, who conducts the traffic studies for the city.  Sgt. Shelton is in the process of conducting this study and notifying the NCDOT as this is a State Road.
(n) Acceptance and approval of bids for Harris Pointe Elderly Housing Grant for infrastructure to Turner Asphalt in the amount of $157,503.25.   

The Harris Pointe Elderly Housing Facility is now underway.  The City received a $200,000 Community Development Block Grant for infrastructure.  The grant will assist with street construction. 
Bids were received and they were as follows:

Beliczky and Sons

$166,854.50

Triangle Grading and Paving
$175,737.32

Turner Asphalt 


$157,503.25

It was recommended that the contract be awarded to the lowest bidder, Turner Asphalt.  
(o) Acceptance and approval of bids for construction of Washington Street Streetscape Project to Carolina Asphalt Paving, Inc., in the amount of $299,307.30.  

The memorandum explained that January bids were opened for the Washington Street Streetscape Project.  The bids are for the sidewalk, curb and gutter and preparation for the new lights.  Three bids were received.

Carolina Asphalt Paving, Inc.

$299,307.30

The Osborne Company of NC, Inc.

$549,848.00

Triangle Grading & Paving, Inc.

$435,863.12

It was recommended that the contract be awarded to the lowest bidder, Carolina Asphalt Paving, Inc.  A notice to proceed will be issued once the contract is awarded.
 

(p) Approval and adoption of a Reimbursement Resolution for Water and Sewer Capital Project.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve Consent Agenda items.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

The memorandum explained that based on early projections from the Engineer, these projects will start FY 2007-2008 and be completed FY 2009-2010.  The FY 2007-2008 budget as submitted includes a new loan in the amount of $6,900.00 within the Water & Sewer Fund for a variety of capital outlay initiatives.  Money will not be borrowed until it is actually needed to pay for these projects.  In the meantime, a reimbursement resolution is needed so that if any of the Water & Sewer Fund Balance is used to pay for preliminary expenditures for any of these projects the city will be able to reimburse the Balance with the loan proceeds.
VOUCHERS:
No questions.

CLOSED SESSION:
Closed Session according to GS 143-318.11(a)(6) for discussion of Personnel.
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to go into Closed Session according to GS 143-318.119a)(6) for discussion of Personnel.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

OPEN SESSION:
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to return to Open Session.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Turner to adjourn.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

                                                          














Respectfully submitted






















 ____________________________
Kim J. Scott, CMC                                                           
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________

John E. Grogan

Mayor 
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